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January 6, 2012
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
This letter transmits an ordinance that will enable King County to continue to provide quality trolley service to the public.  The ordinance, if approved, will ratify the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers, Local 77 (Transit) collective bargaining agreement, and memorandum of agreement (MOA) for the period of January 1, 2011, through December 31, 2014.  These agreements cover approximately 60 employees in the Department of Transportation.

Employees covered by these agreements are the electrical workers for the King County transit system and the Sound Transit rail system.  In the Power Section they are responsible for repairing and maintaining the electrical systems for transit bases, park and ride lots, the tunnel, and trolley buses.  They are electricians and line utility workers who ensure trolley buses and street cars have power and guide ways to operate; and transit facilities are ready to support the needs of the bus riders and employees who operate and maintain the buses.  Their work area is countywide with an emphasis on the City of Seattle for trolleys.  They repair and maintain high voltage substations, fire and life systems, electronic controls, electric motors, emergency generators, lighting, track and wire guide ways, and underground vaults and ducts.

In the Rail Section they are responsible for maintaining, repairing, upgrading, and comprehensive preventive maintenance on Sound Transit’s rail electrical systems as well as electrical systems and equipment in light rail shops, offices, and facilities.  They are rail electrical workers and transit facilities electricians.

The majority of the language in the collective bargaining agreement mirrors that of the previous agreement.  Language was changed for employees in the Power Section in regard to the clothing and equipment allowance, as well as boot allowance sections of the agreement providing coverage for term-limited temporary employees.  The amount of the boot allowance for these employees was also changed from $350 per term of the agreement to $150 per year.  This group also elected to forgo the cost-of-living adjustment (COLA) for 2011 and adopt the new COLA formula through 2014 as bargained between King County and the King County Coalition of Labor Unions.
Also transmitted with this agreement is a separate MOA regarding a wage reopener and shift picks.  This MOA was agreed to in a Public Employment Relations Commission mediation.  It served as the means to reach agreement, conclude negotiations, and avoid potential arbitration.  The MOA addresses two issues.  One that was important to the County is the wage reopener language which allows the County to bargain the COLA formula if significant shifts in economic and fiscal conditions occur during the term of the collective bargaining agreement.  The other issue that was important to the union is allowing employees to select their shift preference for each quarter for one year.
This agreement contains potential improvements in efficiency, accountability, and productivity for the County by adding language regarding the ability to reopen negotiations, if necessary, in conjunction with the implementation of a common biweekly payroll system and countywide standardization of Fair Labor Standards Act work weeks.

These agreements further the goals of the Strategic Plan including the following areas:
· Service Excellence:  will help ensure a continuity of Transit services that are responsive to community needs;
· Financial Stewardship:  by adopting the wage reopener language;
· Quality Workforce:  by ensuring fair wages and benefits in order to recruit and retain good employees; and
· Economic Growth and Built Environment:  a well run transit system helps link our communities.
These settlements reached are products of good faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  These agreements compare favorably with other settlements and are within our capacity to finance.  These agreements have been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help to continue to provide King County residents with a well run transportation system.
If you have questions, please contact Patti Cole-Tindall, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-296-4273 at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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